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ANNUAL PARISH MEETING    
The Minutes of the Annual Meeting of Lea, Garsdon & Cleverton Parishes held on Tuesday May 7th 2013   in Lea Village Hall commencing at 20:15 hours.

 Present:    Cllr. J M Cull; (In the Chair),

  Cllrs: A. W. Barnes; (20.20); N S Chandler (20.25); M J Crockett; B E Gore; C C Isaac   and N T     Maidment. (20.20)
              In attendance:  PC 1664 Michael Tripp. (20.30).    6 Parishioners were present.    

 Apologies:   Cllr: T R Sturgis; Mrs E Blacker and Mr A P Fuller. 
 Welcome:   The Chairman, Cllr John Cull welcomed our Visitors and the Members of the Public.
      Minutes:  The Minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting held on May 15th 2012 having been circulated 806/807/808/809 were taken as read and signed as true and correct record.  The Chairman signed the Minutes.

Chairman’s report: The Chairman of the Parish Council, Cllr J M Cull presented his report as               follows: 
         During the year the Parish Council had 5 meetings, 1 Dispensation meeting plus the   Annual Parish Meeting and 5 Planning meetings and 2 JPFJMC meetings. 
         He noted that Sarah Hills and Sue Avent have stood down due to time constraints and family life. And he thanked them for their input into parish activities. 

In addition Paul Fuller has not sought re-election and therefore will not be part of the Council for the coming year; after over twenty years of dedicated service to the Parish. The Chairman stated that he will be missed, not only for his sound experience and knowledge of village matters but for his untiring personal and physical involvement in making things happen. On behalf of all of the village community he was thanked for committing his time and effort for the collective benefit. 

Following the election in the Garsdon and Cleverton Ward the new Councillor Nicola Chandler and returning Councillors Nigel Maidment and Adrian Barnes were welcomed.

         In reviewing the year the Chairman said that as ever the Parish Council has been used, abused but rarely amused during the past twelve months. Used by individuals with a personal axe to grind. Abused by groups that believe that because they believe in an issue it must be automatically supported. And, are not prepared to understand that the Parish Council must go through a balanced process of discussion to ensure that fair and just conclusions are reached for the whole parish. And amused; very occasionally.

The Chairman reported on the general work of the Parish;

The Cleverton Allotment has been registered with the Land Commission to protect both the Parish Council and the Tenant.
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Chairman’s Report: (Cont’d)
The Village Hall Management Committee had continued their excellent work in managing this village facility and have made improvements to the appearance and the general fabric of the building including the new access for wheelchairs.

The Management Committee, lead by Paul Fuller, have been energetic in their application, but are always looking for new members to join their ranks. 

The Queens Jubilee was a major event within our calendar. A sub group headed by Kevin Tibbs worked tirelessly to put together a family fun day and this was followed by a gathering at the pub. Despite appalling weather Kevin and his team maintained a spirit of fun with various games and over 40 families competing for the “Family Cup”. Everyone whether running stalls or taking part in the events was thanked. 

Also a competition was organised at the school to design a suitable card to mark the Jubilee and the winning entry was sent to the Queen. 

The Parish joined “Fields in Trust” – a body established to protect playing fields throughout the country. 

The Jubilee Playing field remains popular, and the committee continues to energetically raise funds for the development and upkeep of this facility. 

During the year from donations and a grant from Wiltshire Council new items purchased and installed, in the name of Celia Brenner. These items, a train, dingy and log cabin are specifically aimed at the “under six” age group and are proving to be both popular and a fitting memorial to Celia. In addition a new bench alongside this area has been purchased. We have used available S106 money to provide other equipment on the playing field.

The allotments continue to be popular; however there is now a vacant plot available.

During the year the Parish negotiated a deal to undertake the grass cutting previously handled by Wiltshire Council. These areas have been added to the work undertaken by our existing grass cutting contractor and will be cut more frequently than before. 
         The Village took part in the best kept village “Winners of Winners” competition this year but sadly only finished third. However we have entered again this coming year and hope to make a better impression on the judges. 

Proposed new footpaths promoted by individuals in the village received approval from Wiltshire Council but due to objections from the landowners the issue has been referred to the Secretary of State and a public meeting will be held in October. 

          On the Financial front costs have been contained with no increase the Precept. Both internal and external Auditors verified that our accounts and accounting practises were both accurate and sound. 

Within the year donations were made to the “Bobby Van Trust” and the “Lea Baby and Toddler Group”. 
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Chairman’s Report (Cont’d):      
         With regard to external bodies the Chairman reported the Parish had benefited from a good relationship with the Neighbourhood Police team in the area 

         The Parish Steward scheme run by the Highways Department had provided a good service despite the various changes that had been in the way that the service was organised. 

          Another damaging winter had seen further deterioration in the roads in our district. The Parish Council is pushing as hard as they can to get the key areas of our parish road system to the top of the priority list. 

          The Parish has many features that make it a good place to live. It is still a relatively crime free environment, with flourishing places of worship and the village school is successful and well respected. 

In addition the village pub has new landlords. Wayne and Katherine have improved the pub beyond recognition and are attempting to create a true “village pub” atmosphere. In the short time that they have been here they have demonstrated both commitment and energy to the future of this vital facility. They have provided exactly what the village asked for; so it’s now up to the village to support them with the same enthusiasm.

The Chairman expressed disappointment that Government and Wiltshire Council continue to impose ever tighter legislation under the guise of control and progress. Both bodies set the standards for the lowest level seeking to allow flexibility for logical practise.

          He also believes that role played by the Area Board has not  delivered the end product and its parallel body M&VCAP appear to be a body spending money on things that either have only marginal benefit.  

The Chairman gave thanks to Andrew Gill, who ensured, by carrying out the internal audit, that the procedures and financial practises are sound and lawful.  

         Thanks also to Wiltshire Councillor; Toby Sturgis, for his help and support.

          He also thanked all of the Parish Councillors and those individuals on the various sub-committees for their work on behalf of the parish and a very special thank you to the Parish Clerk – for his knowledge, dedication and application the village and the community at large.

Wiltshire Council Report:  Due to Cllr T R Sturgis’s absence no report submitted.
Wiltshire Good Neighbour Scheme:   
The following report was read to the Meeting in Mrs E Blacker’s absence. 
 “The Wiltshire Good Neighbours Scheme has now been running for almost 3 years.  It started small and, learning and evolving has now grown to cover all of the rural areas of the county.  The concept remains the same, to support people to remain in their own homes for as long as they wish to.  We form a bridge between the people needing help and the organisations who can offer that help.  Often individuals don’t know what support is available and the Wiltshire Good Neighbour role is to look at the situation and inform the client what is possible.  The client can then decide what, if any, action to take.  We do not advise, we empower.
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Wiltshire Good Neighbour Scheme: (Cont’d)  

The county is divided into Area Boards and from December 2012 all of these areas have one or more Good Neighbour Co-ordinators.  I cover 2 of these areas here in the North of the county, Royal Wootton Bassett and Cricklade Area Board and Malmesbury Area Board.  This is a huge area and I work full time.  The bad news is that I am kept really busy, but the good news is that I am very familiar with the services on offer to our older and vulnerable folk.

Speaking personally, I have been in post since the beginning of the scheme and I have given help and information on a variety of subjects including finance, transport, general mobility within the home, home safety and security and groups and clubs to join.  The range of subjects that I am asked questions on is huge and no two calls/clients are the same.  I guess the motto is – if in doubt, ask!  Recently I have noticed a number of people with limited mobility asking for someone who is able to do “odd jobs” or some more energetic garden maintenance.  I have done a trawl of adverts in the local magazines and now have a few names to offer.  

         For the future, I am keen to promote befriending.  Age UK offer an excellent service, both visiting and by phone.  The scheme is really rewarding and gives to both the befriender and befriended person.  It is limited to set criteria due to the potential call on the service.  I hope to work with them and other organisations to increase opportunities in this area. Of course, my priority will continue to support clients with day to day living problems and just a reminder that the service is confidential and free.”    

Community Police Report: Pc Michael Tripp introduced himself to the meeting, He had previously been stationed in Malmesbury and had been moved back from Swindon to take the position of Neighbourhood Manager – Rural since the retirement of PC Steve Humphries about 12 months ago.  He reported that there had been several incidents within the Parish over the period since his secondment although in the main crime had been relatively quiet.  There had been an RTC, a Drunk Driver, 3 Anti Social Behaviour incidents, the theft of Fuel Oil in Cleverton, damage to a motor vehicle and the break in at the Rose & Crown.  There had also been a spate of garden shed incidents.  He advised residents to keep their jewellery and other valuables out of sight.   The Chairman thanked PC Tripp for his attendance and comments.  PC Tripp withdrew at 20.45 hours.
Finance: Draft Receipts & Payments account for 2012/2013:
                    The RFO circulated copies of the draft accounts, this year the format had changed due to a new accounting system.   They showed the various changes in indirect and   direct costs for the period. It had not been necessary to increase the Precept for the year under review. The RFO reviewed the accounts in detail with the major item being the grant received from Mr & Mrs Brenner raised by the Community in memory of their daughter – Celia.  This grant together with Section 106 revenue had been spent on several items of selected play equipment.  Under the usual procedures the books and accounts would be submitted for both Internal and External Audit.  They would be presented to the Annual Meeting of the Parish Council for confirmation and would be available for public inspection in due course.   
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Reports: a) Lea Village Hall Management Committee Report:

         Mr Kevin Tibbs Chairman of the Village Hall Management Committee presented the following reports   on behalf of the outgoing Chairman Paul Fuller (1) and himself. (2).
1. “During the last year have increased we have had a number of successful fund raising events and the bookings, both regular and casual, This has resulted in a good revenue stream and consequently we have been able to continue with our refurbishment programme.

         Our new Committee members have made a big impact and I feel that it is now time for me to move over and make room for fresh blood to come on to the Committee.

I would like to thank the Committee for all their hard work, good advice and support over the past years. I would also like to thank Kevin for taking over as Chairman and wish him well for the future”. 

2. “It’s been an eventful year with the Diamond Jubilee taking centre stage for the first half of the year, with organizing which cumulated with an influx of new assistants. A fun day was organized by local residents with activities and games throughout the day even though the typical British weather played its part it didn’t stop the fun. The day’s events ended with a village Ceilidh dance in the evening where we could celebrate the Diamond Jubilee with the community to finish off a great day.

         With Chris Isaac managing bookings, with Steph Isaac assisting, we have seen a significant increase in revenue. Therefore further securing the financial security of the hall.  The quiz nights are proving to be very popular and a regular form of income, we will continue on this path and put on at least two or three a year. With the extra revenue from the additional events and increased bookings we were able to complete a number of repairs and refurbishments to the village all - drainage repairs, electrical refits to lights and the heaters, along with a makeover of the interior walls plus new curtains.  Now complete, we can look towards a bright and clean village hall for the use of villager’s.   
With additional funding by way of a grant from Wiltshire Council we were able to fit a new disabled access ramp to the rear of the hall giving the advantage of wheel chair access to members of the public.

         We now operate a Lea Village Facebook page with over 70 connections which is proving very popular in circulating news and information about village life. This also gives us a marketing platform for future events and news. 

A table top sale and coffee morning is being tried for the first time on the 11th May, much like a car boot sale but in the dry. We hope to raise at least £150 for a couple of hours work. If successful we will be able to have at least one sale a quarter
Future plans

         We are researching a number of ideas for future events such as bingo nights, barn dances etc. 

The demise of the Lea Village Produce show has been discussed on a number of occasions revolving around the high level of commitment in managing and organizing the event with very little profit and support. A recent audit on the produce show attendance has proved that it was a lot of effort for a small return, not just in money but also in class attendance.

         The idea of having a fun day as we did for the Diamond Jubilee will be debated in June with a possible fun day for September with the location being the newly refurbished Rose and Crown. 

          I would like to thank all the Village Hall committee members, old and new, for all their support throughout 2012 – 2013 and wish you all the best. A special thanks to Paul Fuller who has stepped down as Chairman after steering the village hall on a safe course for many years.  Paul we wish you well on your future journey. The Chairman thanked Kevin Tibbs for his comments.
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              b) Rights of Way Report:     

      Cllr Crockett reported that the footpaths are well used and this year had required little maintenance.      He also commented on situation regarding the position with Footpath 11 and the lack of progress.  The Clerk agreed to take the matter up with Mr S Leonard, NW Area, ROW Officer.   Cllr Crockett was thanked for his comments.

The Chairman advised that a Public Meeting was being arranged during October to take evidence in respect of the matter of the modification for Footpaths 34, 35 and 36 over Crabmill Fields.
c) Allotments - Lea: Cllr Gore made the following points in relation to Lea allotments:
· Plot 6 appears to be uncultivated.  Clerk to make contact with Tenant.   The remainder of the plots are in good order.  
· Comments were made regarding the state of the hedgerow ditch on the site.  Contact to be made with the landowner. 

· Plot 9 was available for a tenant.  Currently Paul Fuller was looking after it.

· Cllr Gore was thanked for his comments.

      d) Neighbourhood Watch Report:  No report was submitted although Mr Porter was very consistently circulating very important and relevant information.  For this good work the Chairman thanked him in his absence
  Acceptance of Office:

        The newly elected Member for the Garsdon Ward, Nicky Chandler signed her declaration of “Acceptance of Office” and also submitted a “Declaration of Interests”. 
In the absence of any further matters for discussion the Chairman thanked all for their interest and attendance and closed the proceedings at 21:00 hours.

Signed:                                                                             Date: 

